AGENDA
i For the Council Meeting to be Held
In the Council Chambers,

' Saanich Municipal Hall, 770 Vernon Avenue
MONDAY, APRIL 11, 2016 AT 7:00 P.M.

A. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

1.

2.
3.
4.

Council Meeting held March 14, 2016

Committee of the Whole Meeting held March 14, 2016
Special Committee of the Whole Meeting held March 15, 2016
Special Council Meeting held March 16, 2016

B. BYLAWS FOR FINAL READING

1.

Pg. 3

728 MILLER AVE — REZONING TO RS-6 AND RS-10

Final reading of “Zoning Bylaw, 2003, Amendment Bylaw, 2016, No. 9373" and approval
of an exemption from the minimum 10% perimeter road frontage requirement for
proposed Lot 1. Rezoning from A-1 (Rural — Minimum Lot Size 2ha) to Zones RS-6
(Single Family Dwelling — Minimum Lot Size 560m?) and RS-10 (Single Family Dwelling —
Minimum Panhandle Lot Size 1,020m?) for the purpose of subdivision to create one
additional lot for single family dwelling use.

C. PUBLIC INPUT (ON BUSINESS ITEMS D & E)

D. RESOLUTIONS FOR ADOPTION

1.

Pg. 4

Pg. 28

Pg. 37

CRD BYLAW NO. 4058, CAPITAL REGIONAL DISTRICT CLIMATE ACTION AND
ADAPTATION SERVICE ESTABLISHMENT BYLAW, 2008, AMENDMENT BYLAW
NO. 1, 2016

Postponed from the March 14, 2016 Council meeting. Request from the Capital Regional
District that Council review the amended bylaw and give consent to the adoption of the
bylaw in accordance with Section 346 of the Local Government Act. (* FAQ on Bylaw
Amendment attached.)

832 VERNON AVUENE - DISPOSITION OF MUNICIPAL LAND

Report from the Director of Legislative Services dated March 29, 2016, recommending
that Council declares Lot 12, Block 2, Section 33, Victoria District, Plan 1375 (832
Vernon Avenue) surplus to municipal needs; Authorizes staff to offer 832 Vernon at a
nominal rate to BCHMC for inclusion in the Nigel Valley redevelopment; and, to include
conditions that any transfer of Lot 12, Plan 1375 to BCHMC is subject to future rezoning
and BCHMC undertaking a public consultation process.

700 BLOCK CORDOVA BAY ROAD - DISPOSITION OF MUNICIPAL LAND

Report from the Director of Legislative Services dated March 29, 2016, recommending
that Council declares Lot 2, Section 42, Lake District, Plan VIP67193 (Cordova Bay
Road) surplus to municipal needs; Authorizes staff to offer Lot 2, Plan VIP67193
(Cordova Bay Road) for sale through a public proposal call which advises prospective
purchasers that any sale will be subject to appropriate conditions, including future
rezoning and the purchaser undertaking a public consultation process; and, reserves the
right to reject any and all offers received in response to the public proposal call .
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COUNCIL/COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETINGS APRIL 11, 2016

Pg. 43

Pg. 51

1649 ALDERWOOD STREET - DISPOSITION OF MUNICIPAL LAND

Report from the Director of Legislative Services dated March 29, 2016, recommending
that Council declares Lot 22, Section 56, Victoria District, Plan 18261 (1649 Alderwood
Street) surplus to municipal needs; Authorizes staff to enter into negotiations with the
owners of 1715 Blair and the owners of 1647 Alderwood for the sale of all or a portion of
1649 Alderwood; and, direct staff to include in addition to other conditions for the
potential sale of all or a portion of Lot 22, Plan 18261, conditions that any sale is subject
to future rezoning and/or subdivision and/or consolidation, and the purchaser(s)
undertaking a public consultation process.

BIKEBC PROGRAM GRANT APPLICATION

Report from the Director of Engineering dated April 1, 2016 recommending that Council
endorse an application to the Provincial Government BikeBC program for Phase Il of the
Lansdowne Road Bike Lanes project.

E. RECOMMENDATIONS FROM COMMITTEES

1.
Pg. 57

Pg. 58

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE — REMOVAL OF 574 WALTER AVENUE FROM
THE SAANICH HERITAGE REGISTRY

Recommendation from the February 15, 2016 Committee of the Whole meeting that
Council support the removal of 574 Walter Avenue from the Saanich Heritage
Registry.

HEALTHY SAANICH ADVISORY COMMITTEE — RECOMMENDATIONS FROM

THE LGBTQ SUB-COMMITTEE

Recommendations from the February 24, 2016 Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee

recommending that Council consider:

1. Safe And Welcoming Signage at Saanich Owned Buildings

2. Sensitivity Training

3. Diversity in Saanich Produced Marketing and Advertising Material and Gender
Neutral Language

4.  Pride and Trans Flags

*** Adjournment * * *

Committee of the Whole Meeting
* IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWING**
The Council Meeting

No items currently scheduled for Committee of the Whole.

*** Adjournment * * *

“IN CAMERA” COUNCIL MEETING IMMEDIATELY FOLLOWS
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LEGISLATIVE SERVICES

Memo

File: 2870-30 Miller

To: Mayor and Councillors
From: Donna Dupas, Legislative Manager
Date: April 7, 2016

Subject: 728 Miller Avenue — Final Reading of Zoning Bylaw, 2003, Amendment
Bylaw, 2016, No. 9373

At a Public Hearing held February 22, 2016, Council gave second and third reading to the above
noted bylaw. Final reading of the bylaw was withheld pending completion of several outstanding
items including registration of a covenant.

Please note that all outstanding items have been addressed and Council is requested to:
a) give final reading to the “Zoning Bylaw, 2003, Amendment Bylaw, 2016, No. 9373"
b) waive the statutory perimeter frontage requirement under section 512(2) of the Local
Government Act for Proposed Lot 1 of a subdivision of Lot A, Section 97, Lake District,
Plan 19206.

This item is scheduled for the Council Meeting on April 11, 2016. If you have any questions
please contact me at extension 3500.

REGEIVED
APR U7 2016

LEGISLATIVE DIVISION
DISTRICT OF SAANICH

Legislative Maryager

SO

cc. Paul Thorkelsson, Chief Administrative Officer
Carrie MacPhee, Director of Legislative Services
Sharon Hvozdanski. Director of Planning
Harley Machielse, Director of Engineering

G:\Clerks\Deb\!Weekly Agenda\2016-04-11\Memo.docx Page 1 of 1 6 \
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April 8, 2016

Why is this bylaw amendment required?

See Brent Reems explanatory letter, dated March 2, 2016.
What is the history of the Climate Action Service?

The bylaw was originally adopted in January 2009 with the purpose of regional climate action
coordination.

What will the bylaw amendment allow for?

. An increase in requisition by up to 25% to maintain 1.5 FTEs with approximately $40k
for program delivery funding (approx. $35k total)
. An increase in staff by 0.2 FTE (approx. $25k)

What is the mandate of the Climate Action Service?
The program directly supports regional stakeholders through five important roles:

. Directly assisting local governments in developing and implementing emissions
reductions and climate adaptation policies, plans and programs under their community
and corporate portfolios.

. Providing scientific information, data and indicators related to local and regional
greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions and projected climate impacts for the capital region.

. Increasing public awareness of climate change issues and catalyzing action through
partnerships with public and private sectors, non-governmental and community
organizations.

. Liaising with senior levels of government on climate change related programs, policies
and legislation that impact the capital region.

. Supporting the CRD in fulfilling its own corporate climate objectives, including the
climate related CRD Board strategic priorities.
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What support does the CAP Service provide currently to Saanich, the region and the
CRD?

CAP Service provides support in a number of ways:

. Direct to municipalities/electoral areas - review plans/policies/projects, do capacity
building training (ex. Sea Level Rise workshop, GHG accounting, etc.), support
education efforts, attend community events, provide 1:1 staff guidance on climate
related issues, etc.

. Regional as a whole, by supporting regional and local government mitigation
and adaptation goals. Some examples:

0 Host and administer two inter-municipal climate action committees for staff and
elected officials. Designated member of the staff inter-municipal committee is
Mark Boysen. Elected official designate is Dean Murdock and Vicki Sanders
(alternate)

o Undertake regional GHG reduction implementation projects (ex. Tap by Tap
MURB project 2015, Oil to Heat Pump Incentive Program 2015-2016, Food
Service Establishment Pre-Rinse Spray Valve Swap Out Program 2016, etc.)

0 Undertake broad education and outreach activities - local governments are
provided with tools to build upon and support in their communities (ex. Climate
Action To Go Kits in local libraries 2013 -2016, Resilient Region Breakfast Series
2012-2016, Planet Protector Academy Training for grades 3 - 6 2016, Ready,
Set, Solve 2016, etc.)

o0 Project manage regional scale studies that support local planning efforts (ex. Sea
Level Rise Planning Project 2013 -2015, Downscaled Climate Project Study
2016)

0 Support consultation efforts on provincial/federal policies (ex. Provincial Climate
Leadership Plan 2015 -2016, proposed amendments to the Flood Hazard Area
Land Use Management Guidelines 2014-2015)

. Direct to the organization of the CRD:
0 Support and/or lead CRD climate related planning documents (ex. RSS/IRGS
historically, and now the development of the CRD Community Climate Action
Strategy 2016)
0 Support Board strategic priorities to advance corporate mitigation/adaptation,
accelerate community partnerships to advance mitigation/adaptation goals,
provide decision making lens for corporate decisions and advocacy efforts

Further information:

o Community work is heavily reliant on external grants and community
partnerships. Many of the project examples above were supported from external
funding. Program works with municipal representatives to partner and leverage funds
available for larger scale community programing. Experience shows us that it takes
staff time to manage, execute and report on projects. Often staff time cannot be
claimed in grants.

. Climate action remains a priority across the CRD. The Climate Action Service is seen
as a resource for local government and community stakeholders. The Service
continues to see increases in inquiries and support requests from regional
stakeholders.
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES March 14, 2016

1310-40
CRD

CRD BYLAW NO. 4058, CAPITAL REGIONAL DISTRICT CLIMATE ACTION
AND ADAPTATION SERVICE ESTABLISHMENT BYLAW, 2008,
AMENDMENT BYLAW NO. 1, 2016

Request from the Capital Regional District (CRD) that Council review the
amended bylaw and give consent to the adoption of the bylaw in accordance
with Section 346 of the Local Government Act.

Councillor Derman stated:

- The information provided is limited; this year, a comprehensive plan will be
developed to address climate change mitigation and adaptation.

- The increase in the maximum requisition does not mean that the money will
be spent but will give the Climate Action and Adaptation Service the
opportunity to undertake an expanded program.

Councillor Murdock stated:

- The report is lacking supporting documentation; clarification on work that
will be undertaken would be appreciated.

Councillor Derman stated:

- The intent is to increase the response to climate change; having a defined
program may delay the process.

- The amendment to the bylaw would enable the CRD to proceed with the
work when it is ready to do so.

Councillor Brice stated:
- Justification for the increase is needed; it may be appropriate to postpone
approval pending receipt of further documentation.

Councillor Brownoff stated:

- The defined work is outlined in the CRD's Strategic Plan; it may be
appropriate to have the CRD present to Council and explain why the
additional funding is required.

Councillor Haynes stated:
- More detail would be appreciated.

Councillor Wergeland stated:
- It would be appreciated to hear the CRD’s objectives.

MOVED by Councillor Derman and Seconded by Councillor Haynes:
“That Council postpone consideration of the "Capital Regional District
Climate Action and Adaptation Service Establishment Bylaw, 2008,
Amendment Bylaw No. 1, 2016" and request the Capital Regional District
provide further information to clarify the need for the increase to the
maximum allowable requisition for the CRD Climate Action and
Adaptation Service".

Councillor Plant stated:
- Clarification on the increased funding would be appreciated.

The Motion was then Put and CARRIED
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COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES March 14, 2016

Public Input on K. Harper, Bonair Place:
Council Agenda CRD Bylaw No. 4058, Capital Regional District Climate Action and Adaptation
ltems Service Establishment Bylaw, 2008, Amendment Bylaw No. 1, 2016

- The Capital Regional District (CRD) is requesting an increase in funding in
order to enable the Climate Action Service to continue to undertake regional
studies; the base rate charged to the public would increase by 8.33% on a
permanent basis.

- A business case was not presented; there is not enough information in the
report to explain the increase in funding.

1310-40
CRD
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Report S
To: Mayor and Council

From: Carrie MacPhee, Director of Legislative Services

Date: March 29, 2016

Subject: Disposition of Municipal Land - Lot 12, Plan 1375 (832 Vernon Avenue)

PURPOSE

The purpose of this report is to recommend Council dispose of vacant municipal land located at
832 Vernon Avenue. This report is supported by a multi-disciplinary team including Planning,
Engineering, Parks and Recreation and Finance.

PROPERTY DETAILS

Disposition Proposal:

Address:
Legal Description:

Parcel Size:

Existing Use of Parcel:

Current Zoning:

Proposed Use:

2016 Assessed Value:
Local Area Plan:

LAP Designation:

Offer Lot 12 to BC Housing Management Commission (BCHMC)
as part of the Nigel Valley redevelopment

832 Vernon Avenue

Lot 12, Block 2, Section 33, Victoria District, Plan 1375
+526m?

Vacant

RS-6 (single family dwelling)

BCHMC is proposing a comprehensive redevelopment of Nigel
Valley with a two-fold increase in non-market (social) housing

$338,000
Saanich Core

Potential multi-family

RECEIVED
APR 01 2016

LEGISLATIVE DIVISION
DISTRICT OF SAANICH

Page 1 of 4
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Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016

Re: Disposition of Municipal Land — 832 Vernon Avenue

BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION

The subject property Lot 12 is a vacant parcel with an area of +526m2. The Municipality
purchased Lots 12 and 13 in 1981. Lot 13 was subsequently consolidated with additional
Saanich-owned land to the east and acquired by the Capital Mental Health Association for
social housing. Lot 12 has essentially been kept as a holding property. While the land is zoned

single family, its topography and location do not readily lend themselves to that type of
development.

As the majority landowner of the Nigel Valley area, BCHMC formed a Steering Committee of the
on-site non-profits in February 2015 and has completed a comprehensive development study
that will be used for a formal rezoning application and associated consultation. Staff suggested
BCHMC include Lot 12 in its planning analysis pending future Council consideration.

The eight acre Nigel Valley provides housing and care to some of the community’s most
vulnerable adults and families:

= Greater Victoria Housing Society operates 18 units of affordable housing in the Nigel
Square townhouse complex;

* [sland Community Mental Health operates 63 units of housing over two apartment
buildings (Darwin and Newbridge Apartments) for adults experiencing a mental iliness;

» Broadmead Care owns and operates Nigel House, a 26-bed residential care facility for
adults with physical and mental disabilities;

= Garth Homer Society owns and operates a 30,000 sq. ft. facility that provides day
programming services for over 180 adult clients with developmental disabilities; and,

» BCHMC operates 79 units of affordable housing located in the Battin Fielding
Townhomes and Apartments.

The Nigel Valley redevelopment proposal includes a two-fold increase in non-market housing,
approximately 120 market units, social enterprise and mixed uses, and green space.

Habitat for Humanity Victoria (Habitat) has also considered whether Lot 12 may work for entry-
level market housing. Habitat and BCHMC will explore partnership opportunities as part of the
Nigel Valley redevelopment as there may be other locations within the site that better lend
themselves to a Habitat build.

Council Policy

Council policies to be considered include:

» That Council continue to receive offers to purchase Municipal properties “In Camera”
and that consideration of offering surplus Municipal lands for sale be considered at an
open meeting of Council, prior to any offers being presented to Council.

The intent of the above 1991 policy was to ensure that the initial Council decision to consider
disposing of surplus Municipal lands would be made in an open and transparent manner.

Page 2 of 4
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Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016

Re: Disposition of Municipal Land — 832 Vernon Avenue

» Itis Council policy that:
1. market value write downs not be considered as a policy;
2. where senior government funding is inadequate to cover land costs the
governments be urged to adjust the formulae forthwith, and;
3. funds from housing incentive grants be credited to the Lands Sales Reserve Fund.

The above policy was adopted in 1989 when Council was considering the sale and/or long-term
lease of lands for social housing. The policy was intended to ensure that each property
disposition was considered on its own merits.

Council has provided discounted land (market value write downs) at least three times that we
are aware of:

v' 25% discount on a long-term lease for the Capital Region non-market housing on
Hampton Road,

v" 50% discount for the long-term lease to provide non-market Abbeyfield housing on
Harriet Road,;

v 45% discount for the sale of land to Habitat for Humanity Victoria for entry-level market
housing on Cedar Hill Cross Road.

SUMMARY

Lot 12 has essentially been a holding property since 1981. The redevelopment of Nigel Valley
for additional non-market housing and other uses and amenities provides the right framework
for the disposition of Lot 12 to BCHMC.

RECOMMENDATION
That Council:

1. Declares Lot 12, Block 2, Section 33, Victoria District, Plan 1375 (832 Vernon Avenue)
surplus to municipal needs;

2. Authorizes staff to offer Lot 12, Block 2, Section 33, Victoria District, Plan 1375 (832
Vernon Avenue), at a nominal rate to BCHMC for inclusion in the Nigel Valley
redevelopment; and,

3. Directs staff to include, in addition to other conditions for the potential transfer of Lot 12,

Plan 1375 to BCHMC, conditions that any transfer is subject to future rezoning and BCHMC
undertaking a public consultation process.

Page 3 of 4
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Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016

Re: Disposition of Municipal Land - 832 Vernon Avenue

Carr’  acPhee,
Director of Legislative Services

Attachments

cc: CAO; Directors of Planning, Engineering, Parks and Recreation, Finance

CAO COMMENTS:

I endorse the recommendation of the Director of Legislative Services.

Paul Tho kelss

Page 4 of 4
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(4/7/12016) ClerkSec - Disposition of Municipal Land — Lot 12, Plan 1375 (832
Q20-350 Verln

From: Carol Hamill <hamill@island.net>
To: <clerksec@saanich.ca>, 'Lauren English' <lenglish@bchousing.org>
Date: 4/4/2016 2:38 PM

Subject: Disposition of Municipal Land — Lot 12, Plan 1375 (832 Vernon Avenue)
Disposition of Municipal Land — Lot 12, Plan 1375 (832 Vernon Avenue)

On behave of the Mt. View Colquitz Community Assoc. | would like to
express our support for Saanich to provide this lot to be part of the
redevelopment of the Nigel Valley site. Lauren English will provide a
public presentation on the plan, at the Mt. View Colquitz Community
Assoc. meeting,

Thursday, April 21, 7 PM at Colquitz Middle School.

With regards,

i POSTED
Carol Hamill
president MVCCA COPY O
INFORMATION
REPLY TO WRITER
COPY RESPONSE TO LEGISLATIVE DMISION
REPORT
FOR
@E@ EUWE@ ACKNOWLEDGED'
APR 05 2016
LEGISLATIVE DIVISION "“’?fe o
DISTRICT OF SAANICH %\:“ et
%,om' Asss
App\\Can
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The Corporation of the District of Saanich

oy
/ ayor
uncillors
ministrator
. AssocC,
Re port A;‘:licgnst _
To: Mayor and Council
From: Carrie MacPhee, Director of Legislative Services
Date: March 29, 2016
Subject: Disposition of Municipal Land — Lot 2, Plan VIP67193 (Cordova Bay Road)

PURPOSE

The purpose of this report is to recommend Council dispose of vacant municipal land located in
the 700 Block of Cordova Bay Road. This report is supported by a multi-disciplinary team
including Planning, Engineering, Parks and Recreation and Finance.

PROPERTY DETAILS

Disposition Proposal:

Address:

Legal Description:

Parcel Size:

Existing Use of Parcel:

Current Zoning:
Proposed Use:

2016 Assessed Value:
Local Area Plan:

LAP Designation:

RECEIVED
APR 01 2015

! LEGISLATIVE pyy
L_ TISTRICT OF aaciON

AANICH

Offer Lot 2, Plan VIP67193 (Cordova Bay Road) for sale through a
public proposal call

700 Block Cordova Bay Road (adjacent to 773 Cordova Bay
Road)

Lot 2, Section 42, Lake District, Plan VIP67193
+1067m?

Vacant

RM-SH1 (residential mixed Sayward Hill)

To be determined

$390,000

Cordova Bay

Mixed residential and industrial (mini-storage)

Page 1 of 3
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Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016
Re: Disposition of Municipal Land — 700 Block Cordova Bay Road

BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION

The subject property is a vacant remnant parcel with an area of £1067m2. The parcel was
created many years ago as the result of consolidating various municipal owned properties into
Lots 1, Plan VIP67193. Lot 1 was sold and became the Sayward Hill development with multi-
family residences and a nine-hole golf course.

The remnant parcel owned by Saanich, Lot 2, Plan VIP67193 (Lot 2), has the same zoning as
Sayward Hill - RM-SH1 (residential mixed Sayward Hill). The zone permits a finite number of
multi-family or single family dwellings, however these are tied to the Sayward Hill development
on Lot 1 which currently has approval for all 200+ units. In order to proceed with any type of
development on Lot 2, rezoning is required.

Aragon (Cordova Bay Rd) Properties Ltd. (Aragon) has purchased the land adjacent to Lot 2,
the former Trio site, and has submitted a rezoning application for a comprehensive
development. Aragon has expressed interest in Lot 2, however, the municipal property also has
some development potential on its own and a public call for proposals should be considered.

Council Policy

Council policies to be considered include:

» That Council continue to receive offers to purchase Municipal properties “In Camera”
and that consideration of offering surplus Municipal lands for sale be considered at an
open meeting of Council, prior to any offers being presented to Council.

The intent of the above 1991 policy was to ensure that the initial Council decision to consider
disposing of surplus Municipal lands would be made in an open and transparent manner.

» It is Council policy that:
1. market value write downs not be considered as a policy;
2. where senior government funding is inadequate to cover land costs the
governments be urged to adjust the formulae forthwith, and;
3. funds from housing incentive grants be credited to the Lands Sales Reserve Fund.

The above policy was adopted in 1989 when Council was considering the sale and/or long-term
lease of lands for social housing. In this instance the pertinent part of the policy is item 1.

SUMMARY

Lot 2 is a remnant municipal parcel left from the sale of Lot 1 for the Sayward Hill development.
In recent years the property adjacent to lot 2 has been sold to Aragon (Cordova Bay Rd)
Properties Ltd. (Aragon), and is the subject of a comprehensive redevelopment proposal. While
Aragon has expressed interest in Lot 2, the municipal property also has some development
potential on its own and a public call for proposals should be considered. In order to proceed
with any type of development on Lot 2, rezoning will be required.

Page 2 of 3
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Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016
Re: Disposition of Municipal Land — 700 Block Cordova Bay Road

RECOMMENDATION
That Council:

1. Declares Lot 2, Section 42, Lake District, Plan VIP67193 (Cordova Bay Road) surplus to
municipal needs;

2. Authorizes staff to offer Lot 2, Section 42, Lake District, Plan VIP67193 (Cordova Bay Road)
for sale through a public proposal call which advises prospective purchasers that any sale

will be subject to appropriate conditions, including future rezoning and the purchaser
undertaking a public consultation process; and,

3. Reserves the right to reject any and all offers received in response to the public proposal
call for Lot 2, Section 42, Lake District, Plan VIP67193 (Cordova Bay Road).

4

Carri  acPhee,
Director of Legislative Services

Attachments

cc: CAOQ; Directors of Planning, Engineering, Parks and Recreation, Finance

CAO COMMENTS:

| endorse the recommendation of the Director of Legislative Services.

Paul Th rkelsson,

Page 3 of 3
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The Corporation of the District of Saanich '
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Report ém e

Applicant
To: Mayor and Council
From: Carrie MacPhee, Director of Legislative Services
Date: March 29, 2016
Subject: Disposition of Municipal Land — Lot 22, Plan 18261 (1649 Alderwood Street)
PURPOSE

The purpose of this report is to recommend Council dispose of vacant municipal land located at
1649 Alderwood Street. This report is supported by a multi-disciplinary team including Planning,
Engineering, Parks and Recreation and Finance.

PROPERTY DETAILS

Disposition Proposal: Sale of all or portions 0f1649 Alderwood to one or both of the
owners of contiguous properties to the east and west (1715 Blair
and 1647 Alderwood)

Address: 1649 Alderwood Street

Legal Description: Lot 22, Section 56, Victoria District, Plan 18261

Parcel Size: +322m?

Existing Use of Parcel: Vacant with encroachments

Current Zoning: RS-6 (single family)

Proposed Use: Consolidation with one or both neighbouring parcels for residential
use

2016 Assessed Value: $328,000

Local Area Plan: Gordon Head

LAP Designation: Single family

Page 10f 3
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Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016
Re: Disposition of Municipal Land — 1649 Alderwood Street

BACKGROUND AND DISCUSSION

The subject property is a vacant remnant parcel (Lot 22) with an area of £322m? and no existing
development potential on its own. Lot 22 was created from the 1965 subdivision of surrounding
lands, acquired by Saanich in 1986, and held pending the future subdivision of 1715 Blair.

Ortho-photos of Lot 22 show that between 2003 and 2005 a fence and shed were placed on the
municipal property. As a separate matter staff will take steps to remove the encroachments.

The property to the east of Lot 22, 1715 Blair, is a large RS-6 zoned parcel with subdivision
potential that has recently been sold and the new owners have inquired as its availability. With
respect to any future subdivision of 1715 Blair, Planning staff have advised of the following
requirements: construction of a vehicle turnaround (cul de sac) will be required at the end of
Alderwood; and, construction of a pedestrian walkway will be required between Cedarwood and
the new cui de sac at the end of Alderwood. The addition of Lot 22 to the subdivision would
assist with both the cul de sac and the walkway and may result in a future subdivision that is
more in keeping with the pattern of development in the area.

The current owners of 1647 Alderwood have also expressed an interest in purchasing Lot 22 for
addition to their property.

Council Policy

Council policies to be considered include:

» That Council continue to receive offers to purchase Municipal properties “Iin Camera”
and that consideration of offering surplus Municipal lands for sale be considered at an
open meeting of Council, prior to any offers being presented to Council.

The intent of the above 1991 policy was to ensure that the initial Council decision to consider
disposing of surplus Municipal lands would be made in an open and transparent manner.

» Where Saanich owns or acquires land and wishes to dispose of all or a portion of it
through a division of the lands, the Municipality will undertake a public notification and
consultation process.

The intent of the above 2015 policy was to enshrine current municipal standards and
expectations with respect to public consultation.

» It is Council policy that:
1. market value write downs not be considered as a policy;
2. where senior government funding is inadequate to cover land costs the
governments be urged to adjust the formulae forthwith, and;
3. funds from housing incentive grants be credited to the Lands Sales Reserve Fund.

The above policy was adopted in 1989 when Council was considering the sale and/or long-term
lease of lands for social housing. In this instance the pertinent part of the policy is item 1.

Page 2 of 3

44



Report to Mayor and Council March 29, 2016
Re: Disposition of Municipal Land — 1649 Alderwood Street

SUMMARY

Lot 22 was acquired by Saanich in 1986 as a holding property awaiting the development of
1715 Blair. The sale and consolidation of Lot 22 with this site may result in a subdivision that is

more in keeping with the pattern of development in the area. There is also potential to consider
the sale and consolidation of Lot 22 with 1647 Alderwood.

RECOMMENDATION
That Council:

1. Declares Lot 22, Section 56, Victoria District, Plan 18261 (1649 Alderwood Street) surplus to
municipal needs;

2. Authorizes staff to enter into negotiations with the owners of 1715 Blair and the owners of
1647 Alderwood for the sale of all or a portion of Lot 22, Section 56, Victoria District, Plan
18261 (1649 Alderwood Street); and,

3. Directs staff to include, in addition to other conditions for the potential sale of all or a portion
of Lot 22, Plan 18261, conditions that any sale is subject to future rezoning and/or

subdivision and/or consolidation, and the purchaser(s) undertaking a public consultation
process.

(oo

Carrie ¢ hee,
Director of Legislative Services

Attachments

cc: CAO; Directors of Planning, Engineering, Parks and Recreation, Finance

CAO COMMENTS:

| endorse the recommendation of the Director of Legislative Services.

Paul T orkel s , CAO

Page 3 0of 3
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ClerkSec - 1649 Alderwood Street - Council Meeting April 11, 2016

From: Ray Travers <rtravers@islandnet.com>

To: Saanich Legislative Services <clerksec@saanich.ca>

Date: 4/7/2016 7:59 PM

Subject: 1649 Alderwood Street - Council Meeting April 11, 2016

Attachments: GHRA 1649 Alderwood Council Letter.pdf Mayor lors
I e — R

Com. Assoc.

Saanich Municipality, Applicant

770 Vernon Street,

Victoria, BC V8X 2W7

cc Liz Gudavicius, Saanich Approving Officer

Travis Lee, Tri-Eagle Development Corporation

Dear Mayor and Council: Re: Sale of 1649

Alderwood Property

I have attached the Gordon Head Residents Association (GHRA) April 7, 2016 letter that expresses our concerns about
the sale of the 1649 Alderwood property, owned by Saanich.

We believe there is a creative solution for Council that gives the developers the increased lot
yield they seek, by the acquisition of 1649 Alderwood, in exchange for this modest public
amenity of a public walkway from Blair to Alderwood.

Respectfully submitted,

Ray Travers, President,
Gordon Head Residentsd€™ Association

RECEIVED
APR U 8 2016

LEGISLATIVE DIVISION
DISTRICT OF SAANICH
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April 7, 2016
Saanich Municipality,
770 Vernon Street,
Victoria, BC V8X 2W7
Cc Liz Gudavicius, Saanich Approving Officer
Travis Lee, Tri-Eagle Development Corporation

Dear Mayor Atwell and Council Re: Proposed Sale of 1649 Alderwood Street

On March 16, 2016 Saanich staff recommended disposition (sale) of 1649 Alderwood to one or both
of the contiguous properties to the east and west (1715 Blair and 1647 Alderwood).

On April 11, 2016 Saanich Council will consider sale of this property. The Gordon Head Residents’
Association (GHRA) is bringing to your attention our concerns about the lack of a walkway from Blair
to Alderwood as part of the proposed subdivision

The GHRA earlier provided comments to Saanich staff in response to the referral for a five-lot
subdivision at 1715 Blair. In our March 16 response we stated that " While the GHRA supports the
proposed new walkway connecting the north end of Cedarwood Close to the new cul de sac at the
east end of Alderwood, we are disappointed there is no north-south walkway proposed to connect the
new Alderwood cul de sac with Blair Avenue".

The proposed acquisition of the 1649 Alderwood parcel by the developers of 1715 Blair is expected to
increase the lot yield from five to seven, which would require rezoning approval for three of the seven
lots by Saanich Council. In our view, this rezoning presents an even more compelling case for north-
south walkway along the two proposed easternmost lots north of the new cul de sac.

In various Saanich plans there are numerous goals and policies to promote walking, cycling, and
public transit. (Blair Avenue is a bus route.) This proposed walkway will provide the last opportunity
for a walking and biking option to and from Blair, midway between the two existing north-south roads-
-Birchwood and Larchwood--a distance of half a kilometre.

Surely a creative solution can be achieved that gives the developers the increased lot yield they seek
by the acquisition of 1649 Alderwood, in exchange for this modest public amenity.

Yours truly,

Ray Travers, President,
Gordon Head Residents’ Association
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Report

To: Mayor and Council

Froiﬁ: Harley Machielse, P.Eng., Director of Engineering

Date: April 1, 2016

Subject: BikeBC Program Grant Application — Lansdowne Road Bike Lanes
PURPOSE

The purpose of the report is to seek Council endorsement of an application for funding from the
Province of BC BikeBC Program.

BACKGROUND

The Province of BC recently announced a new intake of applications for the BikeBC Program —
a grant program aimed at improving and enhancing cycling facilities in British Columbia.
Administered by the Ministry of Transportation and Infrastructure, Saanich is eligible for
applications for this program and has been successful in the past in receiving grants from the
Province under the BikeBC funding umbrella. It should be noted that funding assistance is
limited to those aspects of the project that add, enhance or promote the installation of cycling
infrastructure.

DISCUSSION

The overall goal of this project is to improve the pedestrian and cycling safety and mobility along
the Lansdowne corridor from Shelbourne Street to Foul Bay Road. New dedicated cycling
facilities will connect the surrounding community to major destinations such as Camosun
College, Lansdowne Middle School, and Hillside Centre. In addition, the cycling facilities will
complete a missing gap and connect to facilities on Foul Bay, Hillside, Dean, Richmond, and
Shelbourne. The project has been divided into two phases with Phase | complete and Phase I
scheduled for completion in 2016. A concept plan for Phase Il is provided in Attachment 1.

Working with the District of Oak Bay, Phase | was completed to improve the cycling and
pedestrian facilities at the Lansdowne Road / Foul Bay Road intersection and along Lansdowne
Road to Dean Avenue. Both Saanich and Oak Bay received support funding from the CRD’s
Active Transportation Innovative Infrastructure Grant program for this phase of the work.
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Page 2

Phase Il is scheduled to start this spring and completes a protected multi-use pathway adjacent
to Camosun College and along Lansdowne Road from Foul Bay to Richmond Road. Staff are
currently in the process of finalizing a statutory right-of-way agreement with the college for a
portion of the pathway alignment. Upon completion of this phase, the cyclists and pedestrians
will have a dedicated facility completely separate from vehicles.

Phase Il also completes bike lanes on Lansdowne Road from Richmond Road to Shelbourne
Street. The work includes upgrading the Lansdowne at Richmond intersection, improvements
to the west bound transit stop at Frechette, construction of an east bound off road cycling and
pedestrian facility and paving of Lansdowne allows the installation of west bound bike lane. The
new east bound facilities will be built partially on the grounds of Lansdowne Middle School.
Discussions with the School Administrative staff and School District 61 staff have been very
positive and they feel this will significantly improve the safety of their Middle School students.
Saanich and Victoria Engineering staff are in agreement for the design at the Shelbourne Street
end with the last 50 meters of the project within the City of Victoria.

Due to importance of this project, and the area destinations, staff feel this would be worthwhile
project to seek funding from the BikeBC program. Under BikeBC, Engineering proposes to
apply for grant funding for Phase Il of the Lansdowne Road Bike Lanes project. The funding will
help offset the costs in installing cycling, pedestrian and transit facilities along this corridor of
Lansdowne Road.

The Bicycle and Pedestrian Mobility Advisory Committee at their meeting held March 17, 2016
noted support for the project.

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS

The Phase |l project is estimated to cost $900,000, with the grant application for 50% of the
project cost ($450,000). The District's portion of the project funding is included in the 2016-2020
Draft Financial Plan as a carryforward project from 2015 funded from reserves.

SUMMARY

The Province of BC BikeBC is an application based program available to local governments to

support infrastructure improvements related to cycling. Engineering plans to submit an
application in support of Phase Il of the Lansdowne Road Bike Lanes project.

RECOMMENDATION

That Council endorse an application to the Provincial Government BikeBC program — for Phase
Il of the Lansdowne Road Bike Lanes project.

52



Page 3

Prepared by

Steve Holroyd

Engineering Planner/Designer

o V10

rlﬁ(y Iy(achlelse

Director of Engineering

SH/CM/HM

Attachments

CAO COMMENTS:

| endorse the recommendation from the Director of Engineering

ﬁ

7P
Paul Thorkelsson, CAO
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To: Mayor and Councllors File: 1410-04 Parks .x%?ﬁcgm
xRef: 2150-20 Walter

From: Donna Dupas, Legislative Manager

Date: April 5, 2016

Subject: From the Committee of the Whole meeting Held February 15, 2016:
574 Walter Avenue

At the Committee of the Whole meeting held February 15, 2016, Council approved the following
motion:

“That Council:

a) Support the removal of 574 Walter Avenue from the Saanich Heritage Registry;

b) Direct staff to advertise the dwelling for sale with moving costs to be incurred by
the purchaser. In the event that no purchaser comes forward within 30 days of the
advertisement, staff shall remove the house and any other improvements from the
property;

c) Direct staff to make the site safe and undertake periodic maintenance as needed,;

d) Undertake the necessary steps to rezone the property from RS6 to P4N, natural park
zone; and,

e) Direct staff to establish and operate the land as a natural park with only modest and
discrete improvements based on a tightly scoped park planning process.

Staff are proceeding with necessary notification and procedures to facilitate the removal of the
house from the site through a sale or de-construction as outlined in item b) above. Accordingly,
Council is requested to ratify the motion from the Committee of the Whole with a change to item
a) “That Council approve the removal of 574 Walter Avenue from the Saanich Heritage Registry.”

%Lg RECEIVED
APR 05 201

Legislative Manager

LEGISLATIVE DIVISION
DISTRICT OF SAANICH

cc: Paul Thorkelsson, CAO
Carrie MacPhee, Director of Legislative Services
Sharon Hvozdanski, Director of Planning
Kelli-Ann Armstrong, A/Director of Parks and Recreation
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To: Donna Dupas, Legislative Manager File: 1420-30 %‘3‘:‘;‘5‘0
From: Elizabeth van den Hengel, Committee Clerk
Date: March 17, 2016
Subject: RECOMMENDATIONS FROM THE LESBIAN, GAY, BISEXUAL,
TRANSGENDER AND QUEER SUB-COMMITTEE
At the February 24, 2016 Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee meeting the Committee
considered several recommendations from the Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Queer
(LGBTQ) Sub-Committee, and resolved as follows:
1) Safe and Welcoming Signage at Saanich Owned Buildings:
“That the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee requests that Council consider the
installation of signage at Saanich owned buildings indicating that Saanich buildings are
welcoming and safe for members of the LGBTQ community.”
2) Sensitivity Training
“That the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommends that Council consider
having all Saanich staff who interact with the public receive sensitivity training.”
3) Diversity in Saanich Produced Marketing and Advertising Material and Gender
Neutral Language
“That the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommends that Council consider
having marketing and advertising materials produced by Saanich more reflective of the
diversity of Saanich citizens and utilize gender neutral language.”
4) Pride and Trans Flags
“That Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommends that Council consider having
the Pride and Trans Flags flown at the Saanich Municipal Hall during Pride Week, July
1-10, 2016.”
MAR 2 1 2016
LEGISLATIVE DIVISION
L_DISTRICT OF SAANICH
Fo
G:\Clerks\Committees\HSAC\LGBTQ Sub-committee\memos\Recommendations from Page 10f 2 C M
LGBTQ.docx
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5) All Body Swim
“That the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommends that Council consider
having staff organize an All Body Swim at a Saanich Recreation Facility.”

Excerpts from the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee and the Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual,
Transgender and Queer Sub-Committee minutes are attached for your information.

~
Cuandan Hong;&
Elizabeth van den Hengel
Committee Clerk

levdh

e-copy: Mayor Atwell
Paul Thorkelsson, CAO

Councillor Plant, Chair

Attachments (2)
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Minutes — Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee February 24, 2016

MOTIONS FROM THE LGBTQ SUB-COMMITTEE

The Chair facilitated a discussion on the motions carried from the LGBTQ sub-committee. The
following was noted:

LGBTQ Terms of Reference:

MOTION: Moved by J. Hodgson and seconded by D. Rosenberg: “That the
Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council adopt the Terms of
Reference for the LGBTQ Sub-Committee as amended at the February 10, 2016
meeting.”

CARRIED
Trans Day of Visibility, March 31, 2016 proclamation:
The Committee discussed the motion and the following was noted:

= A proclamation is a public document that would show Saanich support for Trans Day
of Visibility.

* |mportant to have recognition of these days to help deepen public understanding to
the challenges faced by members of our society.

MOTION: Moved by S. Newby and seconded by J. Jawanda: “That the Healthy
Saanich Advisory Committee supports the Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender
and Queer Sub-Committee drafting a Proclamation declaring March 31, 2016 as
Trans Day of Visibility; and requests that Mayor Atwell consider having March 31,
2016 declared as Trans Day of Visibility.”

CARRIED

Pride and Trans flags at Saanich Municipal Hall:
The Committee discussed the motion and the following was noted:

* There are 5 flag poles at the Saanich Municipal Hall.

= The Pride and Trans flags would be purchased by Saanich. The initial cost of
purchasing the flags would be offset by the years that the flags would be useable.

* When the City of Victoria flew the Pride and Trans flags there was significant support
from both the local community and beyond.

MOTION: Moved by N. Rajan and seconded by P. He: “That Healthy Saanich
Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider having the Pride and
Trans Flags flown at the Saanich Municipal Hall during Pride week, July 1-10,
2016.”

CARRIED

Page 3 of 7
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Minutes — Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee February 24, 2016

Safe and welcoming signage at Saanich owned buildings:
The Committee discussed the motion and the following was noted:
= Small signs or decal that identify Saanich spaces as safe and welcoming for the
LGBTQ community.
= Concern was expressed that if Saanich staff have not undergone sensitivity training
then placing signage indicating building as safe and welcoiing may be premature.

MOTION: Moved by M. Beauchamp and seconded by N. Rajan: “That the
Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee requests that Council consider having staff
install signage at Saanich buildings indicating tha' Saanich buildings are
welcoming and safe for members of the LGBTQ community.”

CARRIED

****The Chair left at 6:35 pm.****

MOTION: Moved by D. Rosenberg and seconded by M. Beauchamp: “That the
Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee appoint Nadia Rajan as acting chair.”

CARRIED

Sensitivity training:
The Committee discussed the motion and the following was noted:
= Scanich Recreation supervisory staff have received sensitivity training.
=  The supervisors who have undergone sensitivity training are passing their knowledge

on to their work units.

MOTION: Moved by M. Beauchamp and seconded by J. Hdgson: “That the
Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommends that Council consider having
all Saanich staff who interact with the public receive sensitivity training.”

CARRIED

All body swim:
The Committee discussed the motion and the following was noted:

MOTION: Moved by P. He and seconded by S. Newby: “That the Healthy
Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider having staff
organize an All Body Swim at a Saanich Recreation Facility.”

Page 4 of 7
61



Minutes — Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee February 24, 2016

CARRIED

Saanich marketing and advertising materials:
The Committee discussed the motion and the following was noted:

MOTION: Moved by J. Hodgson and seconded by J. Jawanda: “That the
Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider having
marketing and advertising materials produced by Saanich to be more reflective of
the diversity of Saanich citizens and utilize gender neutral language.”

CARRIED

Page 5 of 7
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Minutes — Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Committee February 10, 2016

TIMELINE FOR TOPICS

The Chair facilitated a discussion on the timeline of future topics for upcoming agendas and the
following was noted:

Discussion around adding more diversity to the LGBTQ Committee concluded that
Committee members would invite members of the community who may be interested in
participating to attend Committee meetings as guests.

The Police Department is supportive of sending a representative of the Police
Department in civilian attire to present and listen at an upcoming LGBTQ Committee
meeting.

The suggestion for inviting the Police attend the March 3, 2016 meeting. Topics
Committee members would like to have presented include; the role that the Police force
has in keeping members of the LGBTQ community safe, statistics on crimes against
LGBTAQ citizens and accuracy in reporting crimes against LGBTQ citizens.

Trans Visibility Day is March 31, 2016 and is a day of celebration.

The LGBTQ Committee would like to promote awareness of Trans Visibility Day and
suggestions included approaching local media for Public Service Announcements and
UVIC radio.

It may be possible to obtain funding to produce a 2 minute video promoting Trans
Visibility Day and the video that could be sponsored by the LGBTQ Committee.
Saanich could issue a proclamation regarding Trans Visibility day and send out a media
news release.

MOTION: Moved by M. Cook and seconded by M. Heinz: “That the Lesbian, Gay,

Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Sub-Committee will draft a Proclamation
declaring March 31, 2016 as Trans Day of Visibility; and requests

that the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Mayor
Atwell consider having March 31, 2016 declared as Trans Day of Visibility.”

CARRIED

Tourism could be considered for the April Agenda as a lead up Pride Week.

Market Saanich to the LGBTQ Community as a safe and welcoming place.

An invitation to Tourism Victoria to attend the March 3, 2016 LGBTQ Committee meeting
could be extended.

Flying the Pride and Trans Flags during Pride week was discussed.

MOTION: Moved by M. Cook and seconded by S. Piercey: “That the Lesbian, Gay,

Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Sub-Committee requests that

the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider
having the Pride and Trans Flags flown at the Saanich Municipal Hall
during Pride week, July 1-10, 2016.”

CARRIED

The Committee discussed the dates of the 2016 days of commemoration including:

o February 16, 2016 is Pink Shirt Day in BC. February 24, 2016 is Pink Shirt Day
in Canada.

¢ March 31, 2016 is Trans Day of Visibility
e Anti-homophobia Day is May 4, 2016

Page 2 of 5
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Minutes — Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Committee February 10, 2016

e May 17, 2016 is International Day Against Homophobia and Transphobia
e The week of November 20, 2016 is Trans Day of Remembrance
e December 1, 2016 is International AIDS Day

PERSONAL SAFETY IN SAANICH BUILDINGS

The Chair facilitated a discussion on safety for members of the LGBTQ community in Saanich
buildings and the following was noted:
= A minimum standard for raising awareness would be to prominently place a rainbow
decal/symbol to indicate the building is safe and welcoming.
= Non-gendered washrooms are considered by most to be the safest option for members
of the LGBTQ community.

MOTION: Moved by R. Clayton and seconded by C. Reid: “That the Lesbian, Gay,
Bisexual, Transgender and Queer (LGBTQ) Sub-Committee requests that
the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council
consider having staff install signage at Saanich buildings indicating that
Saanich buildings are welcoming and safe for members of the LGBTQ
community.”

CARRIED

= Staff education is critical for welcoming of LGBTQ citizens at Saanich facilities.
= Staff training could consist of an electronic document that staff members read and
acknowledge. This is a very cost effective method of providing staff training.

MOTION: Moved by M. Cook and seconded by S. Piercey: “That the Lesbian, Gay,
Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Sub-Committee requests that
the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider
having all Saanich staff who interact with the public receive sensitivity
training.”

CARRIED

* A needs assessment for Saanich LGBTQ citizens should be conducted to help identify
and highlight the needs of the local LGBTQ community.

= Currently it is difficult to find gender neutral programming for persons ages 25 -55 years
and older.

= Gendering by Saanich Staff during greeting citizens at Saanich buildings should be
addressed.

= An All Body Swim will be organized for a Saanich Recreation Centre. A social
component will be included with the All Body Swim.

MOTION: Moved by M. Cook and seconded by S. Piercey: “That the Lesbian, Gay,
Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Sub-Committee requests that
the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider
having staff organize an All Body Swim at a Saanich Recreation Facility.”

CARRIED

Page 3 of 5
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Minutes — Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Committee February 10, 2016

= Saanich should be showing more diversity in its advertisements.
= Non cis families should be included in Saanich marketing and advertising material.

MOTION: Moved by M. Cook and seconded by R. Clayton: “That the Lesbian, Gay,
Bisexual, Transgender and Queer Sub-Committee requests that
the Healthy Saanich Advisory Committee recommend that Council consider
marketing and advertising materials produced by Saanich to be more

reflective of the diversity of Saanich citizens and utilize gender neutral
language.”

CARRIED

* The LGBTQ Committee could consider developing an information brochure on the
mandate of the Committee.

Page 4 of 5
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